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DATE:

February 24, 2011
TO:
Peggy West, Chairwoman, Health and Human Needs Committee

FROM:
Jennifer Collins, County Board Research Analyst

SUBJECT:
COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARD REPORT OVERVIEW (File no. 10-213(a)/INF 11-16, Referred to County Board Staff 1/26/11)
Background

The Community Advisory Board (CAB) was created by resolution, File No. 10-213, and approved by the County Board on May 27, 2010. Its membership was appointed by the County Board Chairman shortly thereafter. The aforementioned resolution specified that the CAB shall report to the Board, through the Committee on Health and Human Needs, on a quarterly basis. At the January 26, 2011 meeting of the Committee, the CAB presented their second report (see Attachment A). The report was referred to County Board staff for an analysis on the steps to be taken for implementation of the recommendations made by the CAB. The following report organizes the CAB’s recommendations, and provides an overview of the options policymakers have before them regarding implementation.
Discussion
The CAB has fourteen permanent “steering committee” members, but additional appointees serve on one of the following three workgroups: Patient Centered Care, Community Linkages, and Safety. Total membership is over forty, and includes a member of the Milwaukee County Board, Supervisor Joe Sanfelippo. The CAB report submitted to Health and Human Needs in the January cycle provided a brief background on the CAB, and then discussed recommendations made by each workgroup. The report ends by stating that the fiscal impacts of the recommendations have not yet been determined, and suggests that the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) work with appropriate staff to determine costs of implementation.
Each workgroup’s recommendations varied from major measures, which would likely require planning and fiscal resources to implement, to smaller changes that would likely be easier to apply. Many of the recommendations were already presented by the CAB in either an earlier report and/or were included in the 2011 Adopted Budget, and therefore, in some cases planning is already under way. Finally, a last group of recommendations assigned tasks specifically to CAB members (to research, provide additional suggestions, etc.), which would not, at this point, require approval from policymakers.
The following narrative attempts to categorize CAB recommendations into the following categories: 
· Recommendations made by the CAB that were included in the 2011 Adopted Budget 
· Recommendations which are smaller-scale that can likely be implemented with little additional funding or analysis 
· Recommendations to be undertaken by CAB members 
· Recommendations made by the CAB, which are major initiatives requiring a detailed programmatic and fiscal analysis prior to implementation.
Analysis:
Group 1: Recommendations included in the 2011 Budget
1) Crisis Resource Center/Emergency Detention (ED) Data: report suggests expansion of alternative models such as the Crisis Resource Center, suggests more crisis intervention training, and other alternatives, which may reduce the high volume of EDs in Milwaukee County.
2) Position Creates: the report recommends that the following positions be created:
i. 1 full-time position to implement and monitor Trauma Informed Care initiative (p. 3)
ii. Expansion of Quality Assurance staff and the inclusion of a peer specialist (p. 5)
iii. Peer support specialists (pp. 5 , 7 & 9)
iv. Certified Nursing Assistants, Lead Registered Nurses, and training staff (p. 8)

v. New Administrator (p. 9)

vi. Safety Consultant (p. 9)

3) Trauma Informed Care (TIC)/Trainings: includes the recommendation that BHD use a similar approach to TIC as Aurora, and that funding in the 2011 Adopted Budget be utilized to fund an initial ½ day of training for all staff. Also suggests expansion of crisis intervention training.
4) 1915i: the report recommends that BHD move forward with 1915i.

5) *Quality Assurance (QA) & Service Access to Independent Living (SAIL) Operations: the report makes several recommendations related to QA and SAIL operations—details are discussed below in Group 2. (This item was included in both groups because although a QA Initiative was included in the 2011 Adopted Budget, staff was unsure how closely aligned the budget initiative was to CAB recommendations).
Suggested Implementation Efforts:
The Committee on Health and Human Needs is already due to receive updates on several of the measures contained in the list of items that were included in the 2011 budget. County Board staff recommends that the Committee request additional updates on the status of positions creates, the QA Initiative, and safety/training efforts—including trauma informed care initiatives, and an update on the work of the safety consultant.  Planning for pursuit of 1915i funding was also included in the 2011 Budget and DHHS is due to submit a report on 1915i funding. County Board staff also recommends that DHHS include data on Emergency Detentions in any future crisis services/CRC northside initiative reports. The CAB report recommends the creation of a few positions. Several positions were created in the 2011 Adopted Budget. A report by DHHS summarizing 2011 position creates, cross-referenced with CAB position recommendations, and efforts to fill the positions would be helpful. Policymakers should be aware that the creation of any additional positions mid-year would have to go through both the Committees on Finance and Audit and Personnel, and would ultimately require a two-thirds vote by the full Board.
Group 2: Recommendations can likely be implemented with little additional funding and   small-scale changes
1) Improve Patient Grievance Process: recommendations include development of a user-friendly “quick reference,” additional outreach to non-English speakers, increased distribution/availability of grievance forms, and staff analysis of grievance appeals.
2) Volunteers: report mentions Aurora’s extensive use of volunteers (friendly visitors, arts, pet therapy, staff appreciation) and suggests that BHD explore options for volunteers. 
3) Develop Relationship with the Waisman Center: the report recommends closer collaboration on training, etc., with the Waisman Center for Excellence in Developmental Disabilities at University of Wisconsin-Madison.
4) BHD’s interface with the Resource Centers: the report suggests that patients with developmental disabilities are often placed in and remain in an acute inpatient unit due to the difficulty of securing community placement for this group of individuals. The report also suggests requiring Resource Centers to evaluate consumers within a week from the date of referral.
5) Quality Assurance (QA) & Service Access to Independent Living (SAIL) Operations: the report includes a number of recommendations related to SAIL, including: update RFP to include QA team evaluation of current/past providers; ensure that Targeted Case Management (TCM) and Community Support Programs (CSP) are RFPed; allow consumers to select the TCM and CSP program they want to join; develop a SAIL appeal process for CSP and TCM denials. (See Group 1)
Suggested Implementation Efforts:
This group of policies is characterized as being easier to implement—both from a cost and programmatic side. DHHS could work towards implementing changes to its current grievance procedures, could look into collaborating with the Waisman Center, analyze the use of volunteers at the complex, research the interface between the Behavioral Health system and the resource centers (one of which is run by DHHS, and both of which are currently located in the Coggs Building), and improve process operations within QA and SAIL. DHHS could keep the Board updated on pursuit of these recommendations with informational reports.

Group 3: Recommendations directed to CAB membership
1) Disability Rights Wisconsin (DRW) Advocate: DRW to pursue funding for an additional advocate to focus on the needs of mental health consumers in the county.
2) Interpretation Resources: a Patient Centered Care Workgroup member with expertise in this area plans to work with BHD to develop a more comprehensive list of interpreters.
3) *Increase community capacity: the report suggests that BHD increase access to outpatient services by streamlining Crisis Walk-in Clinic operations, exploring additional community partnerships, and exploring options for additional walk-in slots in the community. (See Group 4)
Suggested Implementation Efforts:
The CAB also included a number of recommendations that they are pursing internally. The CAB should continue to pursue the recommendations and include an update in their next scheduled report to the Committee on Health and Human Needs. The CAB should also continue to pursue specific goals, initiatives, and plans that would allow the Milwaukee community and the Behavioral Health Division to enhance capacity in the community. The CAB membership contains private and nonprofit practitioners, and the community linkages workgroup is charged with coming up with specific recommendations related to this.

Group 4: Recommendations requiring detailed feasibility/fiscal analysis (BHD Model Changes)
1) Family Ties Model: report recommends that BHD explore using the Family Ties model, which is currently used in Dane County, and includes use of patient-centered behavior support plans, development of intensive supports (training on crisis response strategies, use of environmental modifications), a mobile team, and safe house.
2) Creation of a dual diagnosis unit: report recommends that BHD explore the feasibility of having an Acute Care unit that specializes in serving patients with dual diagnosis, and recruiting specialized staff to support the unit.
3) Therapeutic Communities/Sanctuary Model/ Sanctuary Model of Care: the report suggests that BHD explore the use of two models of care, “therapeutic communities” described as a participative, group-based approach to long-term mental illness, personality disorders and drug addiction where clients live together with therapists in a residential setting for 9-18 months. The Sanctuary Model of Care is described as a theory-based, trauma-informed, evidence supported, whole culture approach for changing organizational culture.
4) *Increasing Community Capacity: the report suggests that BHD increase access to outpatient services by streamlining Crisis Walk-in Clinic operations, exploring additional community partnerships, and exploring options for additional walk-in slots in the community. (See Group 3)
Suggested Implementation Efforts:
Should policymakers be interested in pursuing measures contained in the fourth list (those requiring detailed program/fiscal analysis), it would be prudent to direct the Department of Health and Human Services to work with the Department of Administrative Services and County Board staff to perform a detailed fiscal and program analysis on each measure. Because the aforementioned policies were not included in the 2011 budget, any funding necessary to begin implementation in 2011 would either need to come from a mid-year fund transfer from the contingency fund, or a realignment of 2011 budget priorities mid-year to free up the additional funding. The detailed fiscal analysis should assist policymakers with deciding what recommendations should be pursued this year, and perhaps which should be recommended for inclusion in next year’s budget.

The steps mentioned above involve more of a piecemeal process—whereby major changes are implemented as funding becomes available. However, policymakers should also take into consideration that in the background of this debate, the County Board is reviewing a number of policies related to making major changes at the Behavioral Health Division. Some efforts include: recommendations made in the Human Services Research Institute (HSRI) report, suggestions made by the Mixed Gender Unit Workgroup, and the special committee studying moving operations to a new building. Many of the recommendations suggested by the CAB could be rolled into any large scale mental health model change pursued by the County. In the background of this debate is also the State budget process, which may ultimately affect the 2011 and subsequent operating budgets of the Department of Health and Human Services and the Behavioral Health Division.
In order to move forward on either incremental or large-scale changes at the behavioral health division, it is important that all initiatives contain a detailed fiscal analysis, as well as a structure to plan for and monitor system changes.
Recommendations

This report is informational only. County Board staff stands ready to assist policymakers with any future policy decisions.
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